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1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
Holiday greetings were exchanged by  and the Board.

Chairman Miller welcomed Roger Dixon, Deputy City Manager, City of Sanford.

Chairman Miller welcomed Keith Brooks, CEO, TBI, Plc, and Caroline Price, CFO, TBI, Plc.

Chairman Miller asked Steve Bouchard, SFB’s FAA ATCT Manager, to come forward and congratulated him and his  on behalf of the Airport Authority Board for outstanding service for having conducted one million operations (one operation is one touch down and one take off) at the Orlando Sanford International Airport without a single error.

Chairman Miller introduced Nick Scott, Federal Security Director for the Transportation Security Administration at Sanford.

Mr. Scott advised he was Federal Security Director with the Transportation Security Administration for Daytona Beach, Melbourne and Sanford Airports. 

Mr. Scott briefed the Board on the TSA’s progress at Sanford advising that the success and progress at Sanford Airport was due to the good partnership the TSA had with Sanford Airport Authority, Larry Dale, Victor White and  OSI/TBI . He advised the deadline for checked baggage was December 31st.   We have encountered bumps in the road, but have been able to overcome those because we all pulled together.  It was quickly realized there was more going on at Sanford than had been first realized.  Larry Dale did a masterful job at negotiating the EDS (Explosive Detection Systems).  We began with none; called for re-survey; and in the end we will put in seven EDS’s.  We are looking at meeting the December 31st deadline at Sanford.  

Discussion regarding long waiting periods and changes made to eliminate delays.

Mr. Scott advised part of the reason for some of the bumps in the road could be attributed to Sanford being categorized as a Category III Airport.  FAA originally categorized airports on the number of enplanements.  A Category II airport enplanes 250,000 passengers per year.  Sanford Airport, since 1996, has enplaned over one quarter of a million passengers.  FAA was behind in categorizing the airports and he and Parker Bellaire had tried, through TSA, to work that side of the equation.  Larry Dale and his  were working the other side of that equation in order to get the airport category changed.  Mr. Scott advised Larry Dale was as persistent as he had ever seen anyone in getting, and being successful in getting, the category changed at Sanford.  Sanford Airport has been changed to a Category II Airport.  He advised he had the official letter with him and wanted to present it to President Dale.

Mr. Scott presented the official letter to Larry Dale (suitable for hanging in his office) from the TSA giving official notification and designating the Orlando Sanford International Airport as a Category II Airport.  

Mr. Scott thanked everyone and extended best wishes for the holiday season.

President Dale thanked Mr. Scott, Parker Bellaire, and TSA  for their support and tenacity,  and for allowing him to be somewhat ornerous without arresting him.  He advised he also did not have to arrest any TSA people.   

Chairman Miller thanked Mr. Scott and his for their assistance in getting the Airport category changed.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

Tuesday, november 5, 2002

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, November 5, 2002.

Motion passed.

3.
TBI REPORT
Larry Gouldthorpe, President, TBI, reported on the following:

Introduction of Keith Brooks and Caroline Price, TBI/Plc, UK

Mr. Brooks extended greetings for the holiday season and briefed the Board about TBI/Plc and their partnership at Sanford.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding the name of the Airport, Orlando Sanford International Airport vs. Sanford Orlando International Airport.

Mr. Brooks advised Sanford is well known in the UK today.  This was not true five or six years ago.  However, he advised he was leery of name changes.  He advised he was particularly pleased with the signage he was seeing identifying and giving direction to the airport.

President Dale advised he had been adamant when he was Mayor of the City of Sanford about the name of the Airport.  Since that time he had been involved at the Airport and meeting with some of the airline executives and had changed his mind.  He advised he thought we should keep the name as Orlando Sanford International Airport.  

Mr. Brooks advised the Airport’s name was well established in the UK.  In other European markets Sanford is not well known.

Mr. Brooks extended his wishes for a Merry Christmas and happy holidays.

Flash Numbers for November:


Total Passenger Activity for November

65,397


slightly below last November or about 2% decrease


Orlando International’s numbers for 2001 are indicating 13% decrease.

Mr. Gouldthorpe advised the fact that we have held onto positive traffic growth this year in this environment is a huge thing.  It is a credit to our marketing team and all those people who worked very hard to achieve that. 

Vacation Express will be leaving Sanford January 6, 2003, to base in Atlanta.

Discussion regarding difficulty experienced by numerous people with Vacation Express’ reservation system.

Travel City/EAL expansion next summer

Adhoc charters

  Pace Airlines through Flight Serve to Trinidad, Sanford, JFK for 3 days

  Spain Charters

Pan Am shutdown expected January 12 through February 13 as they transition

from one certificate to another certificate.   After February 13th there will be a gradual ramp up of service with emphasis on the Caribbean and points south of Sanford such as San Juan, Portsmouth, Bangor, Santiago, Dominican Republic, Santo Domingo and Puerto Rico, and possibly Costa Rica.

Cargo holding with positive activity

Discussion ensued regarding Pan Am.

Discussion ensued regarding United Airlines and possible marketing opportunities for Sanford. 

4.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Dale reported on the following:

Diane Crews passed AAAE test for Certified Member (CM)

Broadway Services request to place a 14 by 20 foot manufactured storage building adjacent to Building 113, located at 2885 Mellonville Avenue.

President Dale advised the manufactured building meets all codes and setbacks, and he recommended that the tenant be allowed to place the building as requested.

Chairman Miller asked if the building was to be a temporary endeavor.

President Dale advised the building was not a temporary endeavor.  It is space that the tenant needs until they can move into a larger building.  The building is not a storage shed.  It is a storage building.

Vice President Crews advised the tenant would own the building, however, it is not a permanent improvement to the leasehold.

Chairman Miller requested that the record reflect that the building is not a permanent improvement to the leasehold.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the tenant’s request to place a 14 by 20 foot manufactured storage building, which would not be a permanent improvement to the leasehold, adjacent to Building 13.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised that A. K. Shoemaker, Jr., our Chairman Emeritus, passed away recently.  Mr. Shoemaker was a staunch supporter of the Airport and a figurehead in its development over a period of many years since the inception of the Airport Authority.  

President Dale recommended that the Authority place a permanent memorial plaque in the Domestic Terminal honoring Mr. Shoemaker.  The cost of an appropriate plaque that would be commemorative of Mr. Shoemaker and his many years of service would cost approximately $1,300.00.  He requested approval of the Board

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, approving the President’s request to place a permanent memorial plaque in the Domestic Terminal honoring Mr. Shoemaker, as requested.

Motion passed.

Renewal option with Jeno Paulucci for two hangars 

President Dale advised negotiations were ongoing with Mr. Paulucci for renewal options for the two hangars they occupy.  Provisions in the lease require that on January 17, 2003, the buildings revert and become the property of the Airport and that the option requires payment of rent for market value.  Negotiations were ongoing with Paulucci staff for two or three months.  An appraisal had been done at the request of Airport Counsel.  We have established market value on both buildings.  We met with Mr. Paulucci again and for the last time.  Mr. Paulucci made an offer subject to whether he felt that he owed us rent on the buildings.  Mr. Paulucci has come back to Airport Counsel.

Steve Coover briefed the Board advising the Authority had a lease with one of Mr. Paulucci’s companies in 1970 and he built a hangar, negotiated for a twenty-year term at that time, so it would have expired in 1990.  In 1983 between Mr. Paulucci and Red Cleveland an understanding was reached for Mr. Paulucci to construct another building on some additional land adjacent to the existing building and the Authority borrowed the money from Sun Bank.  Mr. Paulucci’s company guaranteed the loan and actually paid it back.  At that time, the 20-year lease that was supposed to run out in 1990 was restructured as part of the improvements for the new building, and the new lease term ran for 20 years commencing in 1983.  The first building that was supposed to revert to the Authority in 1990 was extended to 2003 to dovetail with the new building.  Those were the basic terms negotiated by prior administration, and they seem fairly clear that in 2003 the lease expired.  In 1992 the parties entered into Addendum A.  Addendum A contemplated that Mr. Paulucci’s company was going to do some improvements to the facilities, there were some wear and tear issues over the years, possibly the hangars needing new roofs, the Addendum reflects that in exchange for improvements, which are not specifically named but are subject to approval by the Authority, Mr. Paulucci’s company was granted two additional five year options to extend the lease from 2003 to 2013.  The Addendum goes on to indicate clearly that beginning in 2003 the Authority would receive rent for the hangars and the fuel farm as well as the land at market rate.  There are provisions whereby if Mr. Paulucci disagrees with the rate appraisals are done and so on.  On May 5, 1998, there was a matter on the agenda indicating approval of an Addendum very similar to Addendum A reflecting again more improvements specifying that there would be a new roof put on one of the buildings as well as other unnamed improvements.  It went on to recite that Mr. Paulucci would have options running through 2030, which, at the time, coincided with the end of the lease that the Airport Authority has with the City.  Addendum B went on to state how the options could be exercised and Mr. Paulucci’s company would pay rent on the land, the hangars, and fuel farm.  As President Dale indicated, he and Diane Crews have tried to negotiate a fair rental value based on appraisal with Mr. Paulucci and staff.  We did meet with them and Mr. Paulucci expressed some concern that the options that were granted to him in 1992 and again in 1998 had somehow extended the ground lease provisions and did not require him to pay rent on the improvements based upon some improvements that he put on the property.  His concept is being investigated by the Lowndes firm in Orlando.  Mr. Nelson called indicating that the attorney’s preliminary opinion was that we were only entitled to ground rent.  Counsel had requested the basis for that opinion because he had read all the documents and did not see how that they could come to that conclusion.  What he said was that Mr. Paulucci had paid for all the improvements that all of the options were basically to extend his right to continue paying ground rent.  Counsel advised his opinion did not agree with that.  There is an express provision in the Addendums that improvements post 1992 on the building would be deducted out of the fair market value when we go do the appraisal.  We are getting into a situation where we may be in litigation if we do not negotiate the rate on behalf of Mr. Paulucci.  Mr. Nelson had asked that the Board not take any action today until they can get their attorney’s opinion and then he suggested attorneys and possibly Larry Dale and Diane Crews meet and work out something to bring back to the Board.  On the big picture side, we have to be careful of grant assurances we have that require us to get fair market value and be self-sustaining as an airport.  We also have to be careful that we do not get into a situation where we are giving favorable treatment to one tenant over another in the same class and face a discrimination complaint.   Counsel advised he did not have a recommendation for action today because it is unclear where exactly we are headed.  We probably could have some discussion about Mr. Paulucci’s offer and see if the Board wants to accept it or not.  That is probably also premature.  One problem we are dealing with is that the lease expires on January 17, 2003, and the appraisal process will not be completed in that short length of time.

Chairman Miller asked Counsel to exercise judgment in taking questions because we are under the Sunshine Law.  If this item should move toward litigation, all discussions would be public record.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding fair market value and liability the Authority would expose itself to if we do not get fair market value.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding negotiated settlements and making sure any negotiated settlement would not violate Airport grant assurances.

Counsel advised he was waiting at this point to see what evidence they have to support their position such that would justify adjusting the price.

President Dale advised the lease clearly states that best value will be those rates charged of similar buildings at the Airport.  It states that if we cannot come to agreement on what that is we will get an appraisal, the tenant will get an appraisal.  If those two appraisals do not agree, the two parties will get a third appraisal.  If those appraisals do not agree, the appraisals will be averaged and that will be the market value.  He requested that the Board give consensus to allow  to follow the lease terms.

Chairman Miller advised staff has the consensus requested.

Posting of offer by Budweiser for people who imbibe too much over the holidays.

5.
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President White advised in the interest of time he had nothing to report.

6.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:

JettAire Case

Takvorian Case

7.
LIAISON REPORTS
Nothing to report.

Chairman Miller requested that best wishes of the Board be carried by Roger Dixon to Mayor Lessard, City  and City Commissioners.

8.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller briefed the board on his trip to Washington with Larry Dale recently to meet and greet Lady Thatcher.  Pan Am named one of their airplanes after Lady Thatcher.  They also had an opportunity for discussion with Dave Fink of Pan Am.

9.
CONSENT AGENDA
A. Consider approval of Foreign Trade Zone Grantee-Zone User/Operator Agreement with AvTank Corporation for operation of OSI, Inc.’s leased fuel farm facility within FTZ No. 250-Site 1A

Staff recommended approval of the “FTZ Grantee-Zone User/Operator Agreement” with AvTank Corporation for operation of OSI, Inc.’s leased fuel farm facility within FTZ No. 250-Site 1A.  AvTank Corporation will pay an annual fee of $7,000.00 to the Sanford Airport Authority for administrative expenses.

B. Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-01 with Donald and Laura Nolette for Building 299, located at 3114 Rudder Circle
Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-01 with Donald and Laura Nolette for Building 299, located at 3114 Rudder Circle.  The term is for one year, effective January 1, 2003.  The annual rent is $9,000.00; the monthly rent is $750.00.

C. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2001-43 with Newsom Hardwoods, Inc., for Building 255W, located at 1723 Hangar Road

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2001-43 with Newsom Hardwoods for Building 255W, located at 1723 Hangar Road.  The addendum extends Lease Number 2001-43 for one additional year, upon the same terms and conditions, to November 30, 2003.  The annual rent is $19,733.50; the monthly rent is $1,759.57

D. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2001-44 with Vertical Aviation Technologies, Inc., for Building 332, located at 1609 Hangar Road
Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2001-44 with Vertical Aviation Technologies, Inc., for Building 332, located at 1609 Hangar Road.  The addendum extends Lease Number 2001-44 for one additional year.  The annual rent is $24,360.00, an increase of $2,436.00; the monthly rent is $2,172.10, effective December 1, 2002.

E. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2001-49 with Rodney White for Building 132, located at 2805 Carrier Avenue

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2001-49 with Rodney White for Building 132, located at 2805 Carrier Avenue.  The addendum extends  Lease Number 2001-49 for one additional year, under the same terms and conditions, to December 31, 2003.  The annual rent is 11,836.00; the monthly rent is $1,055.38.

F. Consider approval of Addendum A to the Contract for Sale and Purchase between SAA and William A. and Laurel Ellmore for purchase of property located at 3575 Marquette Avenue

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to the Contract for Sale and Purchase between SAA and William A. and Laurel Ellmore for purchase of property located at 3575 Marquette Avenue.  The addendum extends the inspection period of the contract to January 31, 2003.  The Ellmores have requested the extension to allow more time to remove their belongings and clean up the property as required before closing.

Note:  This property is approximately 2.5 acres and is being purchased for $140,000 as part of the Airport’s land acquisition program using the $8.349 million FDOT Grant Number 408823.

Counsel advised he had a recommendation on Item G.

G. Consider approval of Assignment of Ground Lease 2001-48, dated December 4, 2001, for the property located at 1250 E. 26th Place, and Ground Lease 33-90, August 15, 1990, [as amended by Addendum A dated June 1, 1994 and Addendum B dated October 1, 1999] for the property located at 1300 E. 26th Place, from Southern Jet Center LLC to ALCC Aviation, LLC


Staff recommended approval of Assignment of Ground Lease 2001-48, dated December 4, 2001, for the property located at 1250 E. 26th Place, and Ground Lease 33-90, August 15, 1990, [as amended by Addendum A dated June 1, 1994 and Addendum B dated October 1, 1999] for the property located at 1300 E. 26th Place, from Southern Jet Center LLC to ALCC Aviation, LLC.

Note:  This assignment is contingent upon Southern Jet Center LLC negotiations and closing on the contract with ALCC Aviation, LLC.
Item G was pulled from the Consent Agenda.

H. Consider approval of Addendum A to Domestic Terminal Lease Number OSD 2002-203 with The Hertz Corporation

Executive Vice President White advised the Hertz Corporation leases an office and ticket counter in the Domestic Terminal, and in addition, leases vehicle ready/return spaces in the Short Term Parking Lot.  The office, ticket counter, and vehicle spaces are leased under the five-year concession agreement.  During the summer season, Hertz also leased an additional ticket counter in the Domestic Terminal and 30 vehicle ready/return spaces in the Long Term Lot, both on a month-to-month basis.

Hertz has decided not to continue using the extra ticket counter, but wishes to continue with the vehicle spaces in long term.  Therefore, the current lease agreement must be modified to account for the removal of the ticket counter.  The remaining vehicle spaces will continue to be leased for $12,600 annually, which is paid directly to OSD.

Staff recommended approval of the addendum and authorization for its execution.

I. Consider approval of Professional Service General Consulting Agreements with Avcon, Inc. and Hoyle, Tanner & Associates, Inc.

Executive Vice President White advised at the November 5, 2002, meeting, the Board interviewed four (4) finalist consulting firms for our two (2) additional general engineering services consultants.  The Board selected AVCON, Inc., and Hoyle, Tanner & Associates, Inc., and authorized  to negotiate contracts with both firms.  Negotiations have been completed and contracts have been prepared which are satisfactory to both firms and to SAA’s Legal Counsel and Management.  These contracts will run for a three (3)-year period, but they are cancelable by the Authority at any time.  By way of comparison, the current base contract with PBS&J is for five (5) years, and it expires in February 2005.  However, there is an Authority option to extend that contract for an additional two (2) years if we wish.  Fees for both firms would be negotiated at each time a specific project task order is initiated during the contract period.  Professional liability insurance is required in the minimum amount of $1 million.

Staff recommended that the Board authorize execution of the contracts.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A, B, C, D, E, F, H, and I, and including add on items.

Motion passed.

10.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

Item G:

Consider approval of Assignment of Ground Lease 2001-48, dated December 4, 2001, for the property located at 1250 E. 26th Place, and Ground Lease 33-90, August 15, 1990, [as amended by Addendum A dated June 1, 1994 and Addendum B dated October 1, 1999] for the property located at 1300 E. 26th Place, from Southern Jet Center LLC to ALCC Aviation, LLC


President Dale recommended approval of Assignment of Ground Lease 2001-48, dated December 4, 2001, for the property located at 1250 E. 26th Place, and Ground Lease 33-90, August 15, 1990, [as amended by Addendum A dated June 1, 1994 and Addendum B dated October 1, 1999] for the property located at 1300 E. 26th Place, from Southern Jet Center LLC to ALCC Aviation, LLC.

Note:  The assignment is contingent upon Southern Jet Center LLC, subject to successful negotiations and closing on the contract with ALCC Aviation, LLC.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve assignment of Lease Number 2001-48 and Ground Lease Number 33-90 (as amended by Addendum A, dated June 1, 1994, and Addendum B, dated October 1, 1999) from Southern Jet Center LLC to ALCC Aviation, LLC, contingent upon closing of the contract between the parties, and approval for generation of an amendment to the lease for insurance purposes requiring the tenant to name the Authority as a loss payee on a casualty policy on the improvements.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the new tenant.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised he had an additional item.

Consider approval of Lease Number 2002-27 with Zenith International Airlines, Inc., for Hangar Number 423, located at 1900 E. Airport Boulevard

President Dale recommended approval of Lease Number 2002-27 with Stan G. Helton,  Zenith International Airlines, Inc., for Hangar Number 423, located at 1900 E. Airport Boulevard, currently under lease to Cambata Aviation.  The term of the lease is for one year, with two (2) additional 3-year options.  The annual rent is $29,400.00.  The monthly rent is $2,621.50, effective December 11, 2002.

President Dale advised Cambata did not currently have need to lease Hangar 423.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to release Cambata from their lease for Hangar 423 and approve the lease of Hangar Number 423 to Zenith International Airlines, Inc., as recommended.

Mr. Helton advised his company had purchased the assets and three aircraft from Express One International Airlines based in Dallas, Texas.   He anticipated the first airplane to arrive within ninety days.  They will base their operations at Sanford.   

Counsel advised President Dale was asking for two things; 1) release Cambata;  and 2) approve the lease with Zenith.

Motion passed.

A. Consider approval of recommendation of Consultant Selection Committee rankings of firms for land acquisition and relocation consultant services, and authorization for  to negotiate and execute a professional service agreement with the top ranked firm
As part of the new FAA grant, which covers the purchase of land located in noise sensitive areas around the Airport, the Authority must contract with a specialty consulting firm to handle the requirements of federal law, which govern the acquisition of property and relocation of residents.  The regulations in this area are extensive, and the workload involved is demanding.  There are not many firms nationwide specializing in this type of airport work, so we ran ads in airport industry publications (as well as in local paper) back in September in an attempt to attract interested consultants.

Three (3) statements of interest and qualifications documents were received on October 18th.  The submitting firms were:

O. R. Colan Associates, Inc., of Fort Lauderdale

THC, Inc., of Atlanta

W. D. Schock Company, Inc., of Nashville

All three firms are highly qualified to perform these services and do this type of work at airports across the country.  The Authority’s Consultant Selection Committee interviewed the firms on November 26th and ranked the firms from first to last as shown below with the total score for each (out of a total of 600 points):

RANK

FIRM





SCORE



#1

W. D. Schock



540

#2

THC





529

#3

O. R. Colan




498

Due diligence is being conducted on the top-ranked firm.  Assuming that no disqualifying information is revealed, the Committee recommended that the Board accept the ranking, and authorize  to negotiate and execute a contract with the top-ranked firm (W. D. Schock).  Under FAA guidelines, if we fail to negotiate a successful contract with W. D. Schock, we would then proceed with the next-ranked firm, and to the third if we fail with the second.  As always, the contract would be subject to review by the Authority’s General Counsel.
President Dale asked to table Item A until January, advising  had begun due diligence but had some difficulty getting answers from some of the references that needed to be checked.

No objection to tabling the item.

B. Consider approval of designation of certain areas to be utilized by the Transportation Security Administration for baggage screening and staging area purposes  
Executive Vice President White advised as part of the explosive detection system installation, the Transportation Security Administration (TSA) is currently installing explosive detection equipment in several locations at both the international and domestic terminals in order to comply with the federal law that requires 100% detection capabilities by December 31st.  The federal government is funding the project, and their installation contractors are currently working to install the necessary equipment (100 by 300 ft. pad).

Because the new equipment is being located in the baggage make-up areas of the Terminals, operational space that has been used by TBI for bag cart loading and staging will be displaced.  As a result, the TSA is constructing a cart staging and storage area just east of the international ramp to offset the loss of TBI’s area.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, approving designation of certain areas to be utilized by the Transportation Security Administration for baggage screening and staging area purposes, as requested.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller advised we have some add-on items.
C. Consider approval of Joint Participation Agreement Number 414784-1-94-01 for Design of Taxiways “A”, “L” and “P” on the North Side of Runway  9L-27R, Phase I to include planning, engineering, design and associated services at Orlando Sanford International Airport. 

Executive Vice President White advised the FDOT has offered a Joint Participation Agreement Number 414784-1-94-01 in the approximate amount of $7,500 for Design of Taxiways “A”, “L” and “P” on the North Side of Runway  9L-27R, Phase I to include planning, engineering, design and associated services at Orlando Sanford International Airport.

Discussion ensued.

Staff recommended acceptance of the agreement as well as approval for the Chairman and the President to execute the documents.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to accept the agreement and approve execution of the documents by the Chairman and President.

Motion passed.
D. Consider approval of Joint Participation Agreement Number 414783-1-94-01 for Design of Taxiways “B” between Runway 18-36 and 27R Approach – Phase I to include planning, engineering, design and associated services at Orlando Sanford International Airport

Executive Vice President White advised the FDOT has offered a Joint Participation Agreement Number 414783-1-94-01 in the approximate amount of $26,000 for Design of Taxiways “B” between Runway 18-36 and 27R Approach – Phase I to include planning, engineering, design and associated services at Orlando Sanford International Airport.

Discussion ensued.

Staff recommended acceptance of the agreement as well as approval for the Chairman and the President to execute the documents.

Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to accept the agreement and approve execution of the documents by the Chairman and President.

Motion passed.
Consider approval of Inter Local Agreement with Seminole County  for Automatic Aid/First Response during emergencies

President Dale advised as part of Seminole County’s mutual aid fire fighting concept, the County and the Airport Authority need to enter into an interlocal mutual response agreement.  This agreement provides for a mutual aid response by the County for an on-airport aircraft mishap, and mutual aid by the Authority’s Aircraft Rescue and Fire Fighting (ARFF) Department for an off-airport aircraft crash or large petroleum-based fire which would require the use of a large foam fire attack vehicle such as the Airport has.

President Dale recommended approval of the agreement, and authorization for its execution.

Vice President of Operations, Jack Dow, advised the most important thing this agreement does is formalize the relationship that has existed here for the past several years in the area of inter local and mutual aid reciprocity whereby if we were faced with an aircraft mishap the City and County respond and assist ARFF forces in controlling and putting out fire and transporting to local hospitals.  It has a tenant on reciprocity.  Not only are we going to accept aid from the City and County for mishaps at the Airport, but we will provide aide for aircraft mishaps in Seminole County and other petroleum based fires when requested.  We have never had the opportunity, and we have never had the equipment and people available until recently.  Now we can provide assistance to the community if there is a aircraft mishap or petroleum fire when called.  The agreement is prepackaged.  There is an assignment that allows for equipment, personnel and command structure to arrive based on the size or the aircraft and the problem or mishap.  That has been formalized and agreed to.  The final point is that there is agreement on resolution of disputes.  

Discussion by Counsel as to responsibilities.  The County would be responsible for their manpower and equipment and the Authority would be responsible for their manpower and equipment.

Discussion ensued regarding the Airport being below index.

Mr. Dow advised the Airport would be allowed to go below index if airport management was notified and if airlines, here and overseas, were notified that the Airport is below index and the estimated time it would take for the index to be re-established.  It would be the airline’s decision as to whether they continued to operate at the Airport or not.  The last thing we want to have is an out of control petroleum or aircraft mishap and we sit at the Airport and say we can’t assist because of the possibility of an airline coming in here.  

President Dale advised we do not expect to go below index except on a temporary basis.  He thanked Jack Dow and Chief Shanley for working on the agreement.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve the Inter Local Agreement with Seminole County  for Automatic Aid/First Response during emergencies, as recommended.

Counsel pointed out to the Board that based on the terms of the agreement the County and the Authority are responsible for their own employees and their own equipment and supplies.  If someone gets hurt the entities are responsible for their own employees.

Motion passed.

Chief Shanley reported that they had been working hard to get the new fire truck.  There had been a bit of a snag but it appeared that there is a possibility that the new truck will have a bow attached to it and delivered around Christmas time.  The delivery deadline had been February, but it seems they want to clear their books before the end of the year and are working hard to get the truck delivered to us.  

Discussion ensued.

Additional Item:

Consider approval of assignment of Food & Beverage Concession Agreement for the International Terminal (Terminal Addition) and the Snack Bar Concession Agreement for the Domestic Terminal from Jerry’s of Sanford, Inc., to Creative Host Services, Inc.

Jerry Pendergast has reached an agreement to sell his food and beverage concession operations in Sanford to Creative Host Services, Inc., which is based in San Diego.  TBI  has met with the buyer, and subject to a final agreement regarding certain specific negotiated items, they are prepared to move forward with the assignment of all agreements involving Jerry’s.  TBI has conducted a thorough analysis and due diligence of the purchaser, and TBI has briefed SAA management on the results of the financial and operations data revealed in the analysis.  Creative Host Services (CHS) is the third largest airport concession operator in the U.S. with approximately 95 concessions located at 24 airports nationwide.  They also provide in-flight catering to airlines at 9 of their airport locations.  Additional information on the company’s financial capability can be provided by TBI.  TBI has advised us that Creative host plans to increase the amount of concession fees from what is currently being paid by Jerry’s (about 11-13% on food sales and 16-18% on beverage sale) to about 15% and 18% respectively on the International Terminal side.  The percentage commission paid on the Domestic side will remain at the current level, which goes to 20% in April 2003.  In addition, Creative Host plans to invest a minimum of $500,000 initially in new improvements to the International Food Court this winter.  It is also likely that CHS will immediately pay off the remaining $100,000 (approximate) that is due to the Authority from Jerry’s for the use of the new kitchen equipment the Authority purchased as part of the new terminal project.  There may be additional improvements and other terms that TBI is able to negotiate with CHS before the actual deal is finalized sometime this month.  In any event, there should be noticeable improvements to the food and beverage facilities and operation under the new concessionaire.

President Dale advised staff recommends that the Board approve the assignment of the Jerry’s agreements, and authorization for execution of all necessary documents to complete the transaction subject to the final contract negotiations with OSI and OSD.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the assignment of Food & Beverage Concession Agreement for the International Terminal (Terminal Addition) and the Snack Bar Concession Agreement for the Domestic Terminal from Jerry’s of Sanford, Inc., to Creative Host Services, Inc., as recommended.

Motion passed.

President Dale extended holiday greetings and thanked the Board for the wonderful year we have had.  He advised he looked forward to another very productive year.

11.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING (TUESDAY, JANUARY 7, 2003) 

12.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:15.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President
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